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INT. UPPER CLASS LOS ANGELES HOME - MASTER BATHROOM - NIGHT

The year is 1984. 

WILLIAM KOSWOLSKI, 40, wrapped in a towel, shaving in the 
bathroom mirror as he speaks to his longtime friend and 
MENTOR.

THE MENTOR is an older man, seen only in shadow.

WILLIAM
(looking up)

You?

THE MENTOR
You expecting Jesus Christ?

WILLIAM
Wasn’t sure you’d come. After what 
happened.

THE MENTOR
Water under the bridge, my friend. 
Besides, you’re crazy if you think 
I’d miss your big night.

WILLIAM
My big night?

THE MENTOR
The big night.

William dunks his razor in a gold cup full of water. 

THE MENTOR (CONT’D)
You nervous?

WILLIAM
Why would I be nervous?

THE MENTOR
Come on. You can’t bullshit a 
bullshitter. It’s written all over 
your face.

WILLIAM
You don’t know shit.

THE MENTOR
I know we’re number one.

WILLIAM
Oh, so now it’s we?



THE MENTOR
Hey, it’s our big night. I can’t 
believe it. Did you ever think-

WILLIAM
The magic number.

THE MENTOR
God damn. Can you believe it?

WILLIAM
I told you I can’t.

THE MENTOR
I told you.

WILLIAM
Yes you did.

THE MENTOR
Did I call it?

WILLIAM
You called it.

THE MENTOR
One hundred episodes.

WILLIAM
One hundred episodes.

THE MENTOR
I can’t fucking believe it.

Laughter echoes through the floorboards from downstairs.

WILLIAM
Those cocksuckers.

THE MENTOR
The vultures? They’re all down 
there waiting for you.

WILLIAM
Let ‘em wait.

THE MENTOR
People wait for the star.

WILLIAM
Only here to eat my food.

THE MENTOR
Drink your wine.
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WILLIAM
Oozing charm from every pore.

THE MENTOR
Oiling their way across the floor?

WILLIAM
You caught that?

THE MENTOR
Who doesn’t love a little ‘Enry 
‘Iggans?

WILLIAM
Nobody thought I could do it.

THE MENTOR
Well, it’s never been done.

William grab a towel and pats his face dry.

WILLIAM
Cause I never tried.

THE MENTOR
You know I never doubted you.

WILLIAM
You were the only one.

THE MENTOR
Not for one second.  I said you’d 
do it and that’s exactly what you 
did. Without any help, I might add.

William begins to dress himself.

WILLIAM
No choice. Nobody was gonna help 
me.

THE MENTOR
Please Negro, with those 
cocksuckers betting against you?

WILLIAM
You know they were.

THE MENTOR
And now...

WILLIAM
Now they come to kiss the ring.
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THE MENTOR
Pucker up, motherfucker.

WILLIAM
On your knees.

THE MENTOR
All hail the king.

WILLIAM
The king. I like that.

THE MENTOR
Hell yeah... this time better be 
different, they better come bearing 
gifts.

WILLIAM
Frankincense and myrrh?

THE MENTOR
Why not? I’m talking about respect. 
I’m talking about loyalty. These 
are your subjects. They exist 
because you allow them to exist. 
It’s high time these parasites 
acknowledged that, high time they 
started treating you the way 
someone with your talent deserves 
to be treated.

WILLIAM
Like the King?

THE MENTOR
Just like the King. You think they 
know? Any of them?

WILLIAM
Know what?

THE MENTOR
What it took to get here?

WILLIAM
To this house?

William sits to put on his shoes.
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THE MENTOR
God damn son, to this life. Do you 
think any of these rich, white, 
Beverly Hills cocksuckers have any 
idea what it takes to fill those 
shoes.

WILLIAM
How could they?

THE MENTOR
Step over their own mother, dying 
in the street to make a deal.

WILLIAM
Or sign a client.

THE MENTOR
No shit.

WILLIAM
They got no soul.

THE MENTOR
Fuck’em. Enough of them. Tonight is 
yours.

WILLIAM
Tonight is ours.

THE MENTOR
Yeah, tonight is ours.

INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT

The celebration is in full swing. Hollywood STARLETS mingle 
with PRODUCERS, WRITERS and PUBLICISTS. Desperation is 
palpable.                         

A veteran network executive, CAROLINE, chats with a young 
agent, BRAD. 

A doorbell CHIMES.

CAROLINE
Don’t you do it. Don’t you dare 
fucking quote Mamet.

BRAD
Why not?

CAROLINE
You’re not allowed to say his name.
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BRAD
Glengarry was genius. They say 
he’ll win the Tony.

CAROLINE
Fuck the Tony, he should win the 
Pulitzer.

Agency partner, TERRENCE, joins.

BRAD
All I’m saying is, if Nietzsche 
were alive today-

CAROLINE
Whoa, hold on there Brad-

TERRENCE
Looks like I joined the wrong 
conversation-

Terrence turns to leave. Caroline pulls him back.

CAROLINE
You’re not going anywhere. I need 
another drink to have this 
conversation with your protégé.

TERRENCE
Who’s foot?

BRAD
This doesn’t concern you, Terrence.

TERRENCE
Who’s foot in what mouth?

CAROLINE
He’s quoting Mamet.

TERRENCE
God help us.

BRAD
And why not? The man is a genius, 
they say he’ll win the Pulitzer. 
Have you even seen it?

TERRENCE
Of course I... ‘have I seen it?’ 
He’s one of our biggest clients, 
‘have I seen it?’
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BRAD
Back to Nietzsche-

TERRENCE
Don’t drag poor Frederick Nietzsche 
into this-

CAROLINE
You got balls kid, I’ll grant you 
that. Nietzsche and Mamet in the 
same conversation. Only in fucking 
Los Angeles.

TERRENCE
She’s right. What are you even 
doing here?

BRAD
Mr. Koswolski invited me. Us.

Caroline and Terrence share a knowing look.

TERRENCE
Oh, he did, did he?

BRAD
I have my own relationships, 
Terrence.

CAROLINE
Look at the big pants on Brad.

TERRENCE
You can buy em books and send em to 
school-

BRAD
I’m not your assistant anymore, 
Terrence.

Caroline grabs a martini off a passing tray.

CAROLINE
Rawr. Who knew kitty had claws?

BRAD
You think you own me, Terrence? You 
think because you’re a partner at 
the agency, cause a few television 
stars tell you to fetch-

CAROLINE
Careful, young Brad-

7.



BRAD
It’s true.

CAROLINE
Maybe so, but there’s an expression 
about sleeping in the bed you made-

TERRENCE
No, let him finish. What were you 
saying about my clients?

BRAD
What? We’re all big boys, aren’t 
we, Terrence?

CAROLINE
Brad groweth too big for his 
britches, me thinks.

TERRENCE
You know we promote them too soon. 
Best to let them stay in the nest 
till they’re done.

CAROLINE
Or the oven.

Caroline waves to someone.

CAROLINE (CONT’D)
Please excuse me, boys. I don’t 
like to get blood on my shoes this 
early in the night. Sends a bad 
message to the writers.

She exits.

TERRENCE
Listen here, you little shit. You 
are at this party by the grace of 
God. You are in this business by 
the grace of God. Your job, your 
very existence on this planet is by 
the grace of God.

BRAD
Is that so?

TERRENCE
Look around, Brad, I am that God, I 
made you and I can extinguish that 
bravado, that ambition with a flick 
of my wrist. 

(MORE)
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I do business with these people, 
I’ve known them since you were 
whacking off to the pages of Boys 
Life. They don’t know you, they 
don’t give a shit about you. That 
phone call comes from my agency, 
that’s why they take your call, not 
because you’re some genius. The day 
I replace you with a trained 
monkey, they’ll take his call too. 
Don’t get confused.

BRAD
Is that the score?

TERRENCE
The only one there is.

BRAD
Well let me tell you what I see, 
Terrence. I see a broken down agent 
with one relationship, one. An 
aging TV star with a hit television 
series. Television, Terrence. Not a 
movie star, not a Broadway star, 
not even a director. A TV star. The 
final rung in the industry food 
chain. The bottom rung. That makes 
you a bottom feeder. Like a 
parasite, barely clinging to the 
last remnants of a fading career. 
Your one TV star is having a 
moment, I’ll grant you that, but 
his star will dim, like every 
television star and when that 
happens, there will be no place 
left to run.

TERRENCE
You impetuous little-

BRAD
You made me? Let’s get one thing 
perfectly fucking clear Terrence; I 
made me. Me. Myself. I had the 
talent, I had the goods. The board 
started me on your desk as a 
warning, a sort of cautionary tale. 
They wanted me to see what a broken 
down, hopeless excuse of an empty 
suit looks like before my quick 
rise to the top. Someone wanted to 
impress upon me the importance of 
never becoming you.

TERRENCE (CONT'D)
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A waiter interrupts.

WAITER
Excuse me, are you Brad?

BRAD
Yeah. I’m Brad.

WAITER
Mr. Koswalksi is asking after you.

TERRENCE
Is there anything he needs? I can 
get it for him-

WAITER
He specifically asked for Brad.

BRAD
Excuse me, Terrence, while I tend 
to the needs of your number one 
client.

Brad exits. Terrence grabs another drink.

INT. THE STUDY - NIGHT

William is dressed in a smoking jacket, rifling through his 
record collection.

Brad enters.

WILLIAM
(his back to Brad)

It’s Brad, right?

BRAD
Yes sir, it is.

WILLIAM
What do you know about music, Brad?

BRAD
I uh-

WILLIAM
You, uh-

BRAD
I uh, what type of music do you 
mean, Bill?
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WILLIAM
Please. Call me Mr. Koswolski.

BRAD
I’m sorry-

WILLIAM
Don’t be sorry, Brad, we’re not 
friends yet. My friends call me 
Bill and we’re not friends.

BRAD
Yet.

WILLIAM
Do you want to be my friend, Brad?

BRAD
Yes, sir, I think we can do a lot 
of great things together.

WILLIAM
Fuck all that.

BRAD
Pardon?

WILLIAM
Fuck that agency bullshit.

BRAD
I’m sorry-

WILLIAM
There you go again. Do you live a 
life of sorrow, Brad?

BRAD
I don’t think-

WILLIAM
No, I bet you don’t, do you?

Brad holds his breath.

William places a record on the turntable. 

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Ah, here we go.

‘For What It’s Worth’ plays through the speakers.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
You know the Buffalo Springfield?
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BRAD
Sure, I know this one. Great tune.

WILLIAM
Do you know what it means, Brad?

BRAD
Means?

WILLIAM
Yes, the meaning behind the song.

BRAD
I guess I never thought about it.

WILLIAM
If you had to take a guess.

BRAD
Vietnam?

WILLIAM
What about it?

BRAD
Well... I guess war is bad, right?

WILLIAM
Any moron can tell you that, I’m 
asking you what you think they 
really meant. Come on, Brad, you’re 
smart, dig deep in that Ivy League 
brain of yours, come up with 
something impressive.

BRAD
He’s saying ‘Stop, children, what’s 
that sound, everybody look what’s 
going down.’

WILLIAM
If I wanted the lyrics, I could 
read the album jacket.

BRAD
I wasn’t finished.

WILLIAM
Please.

BRAD
It’s about complacency.
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WILLIAM
Hmm. Interesting. How?

BRAD
Well, it's like this. This song is 
a protest song, right? Anti-war. 
Every night we got the news 
streaming images of boys in body 
bags, people are sitting at home 
watching those images, they know 
war is wrong, they know we 
shouldn’t be there, but they don’t 
do anything about it.

WILLIAM
Why?

BRAD
Pardon?

WILLIAM
Why don’t they do anything about 
it?

BRAD
I dunno, they’re scared.

WILLIAM
No. Well, yeah, people are sheep, 
true, but the real reason is that 
they don’t do anything about it 
because it’s not in their best 
interest to do anything about it. 
See, they’re sitting comfortably on 
their couch, shaking their head, or 
telling friends at cocktail 
parties; they support the war 
effort, knowing damn well they 
won’t do anything about it. Because 
they don’t have to.

BRAD
Wrapped in the safety of 
complacency?

WILLIAM
You get it. It’s easier to live a 
lie than risk facing the truth.

William fixes himself a drink.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Drink.
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BRAD
When the agency’s biggest client 
offers you a drink, you can’t 
refuse.

WILLIAM
You don’t drink?

BRAD
Nine months sober.

WILLIAM
Good for you. You got the chip to 
prove it?

BRAD
Right here.

Brad holds the AA chip in his flat palm.

William takes the chip, replaces it with a highball of 
whiskey.

WILLIAM
I’ll trade you.

BRAD
Thanks.

WILLIAM
The entire war was one big lie.

BRAD
You were there, weren’t you?

WILLIAM
Nam is where I learned to lie.

BRAD
Learned to lie?

WILLIAM
The Army is no place for a black 
man, Brad.

BRAD
I’ll keep that in mind.

WILLIAM
The Army teaches you to be a 
professional liar. Oh, sure, I told 
the occasional fib, you know, as a 
kid. ’No Mah, I didna eat none of 
them cookies.’ 

(MORE)
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That type of thing, but it was in 
the Nam that I hung up my amateur 
status and went professional.

Brad downs the entire whiskey.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
God damn, son. Let me get you 
another.

BRAD
I’m sorry-

WILLIAM
Don’t. Never be ashamed to be a man 
with appetite, Brad. Every leader 
has appetite. What are we if not 
the leaders of men. You are a 
leader, aren’t you?

BRAD
Oh, yes sir.

WILLIAM
I thought so. First time I met you, 
you remember?

BRAD
Outside Terrence’s office.

WILLIAM
That’s right.

BRAD
You had that purple, felt jacket.

WILLIAM
I knew right then and there, this 
kid, I said, ‘This kid is going 
places.’

BRAD
Thank you, sir.

WILLIAM
I call ‘em like I see ‘em. Do you 
think you’re better than other 
people, Brad?

BRAD
What, like other agents?

WILLIAM
Sure.

WILLIAM (CONT'D)

15.



BRAD
Mr. Koswolski, I can assure you, 
without bravado, I am the hardest 
working agent within the entire 
company. I have some ideas for your 
career-

WILLIAM
We’ll get to that, Brad. I was 
saying, I mean, I’m curious, if you 
do in fact think you’re better than 
other people, do you think that 
affords you any kind of special 
privilege?

BRAD
You mean like a better parking 
spot?

WILLIAM
Corner office?

BRAD
Expense account.

WILLIAM
Think bigger.

BRAD
Better salary?

WILLIAM
Better salary?

BRAD
Partnership?

WILLIAM
Bigger.

BRAD
Stock? Ownership? What else is 
there?

WILLIAM
Ah. What else indeed.

BRAD
I guess I don’t follow, sir.

WILLIAM
Can I finish my story?
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BRAD
By all means.

Brad rattles the ice cubes of his empty glass.          
Williams fills it.

WILLIAM
A toast to appetite.

BRAD
To appetite.

They toast.

BRAD (CONT’D)
You were saying-

WILLIAM
I was?

BRAD
About Vietnam.

WILLIAM
Ah, yes, well, no, actually I was 
talking about lying. See, in a 
country, they have it down to
a science. Lies run rampant when 
action has no meaning. People need 
meaning, they need purpose, yet 
they sent us off to fight a war 
without meaning, without purpose.

BRAD
A useless war.

WILLIAM
How old are you, Brad?

BRAD
Twenty-six, sir.

WILLIAM
You were what, six years old when 
Tonkin happened?

BRAD
That’s about right.

WILLIAM
Then you don’t know what the fuck 
you’re talking about.

Brad tries his best to keep eye contact. He fails.
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WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Do you, Brad?

BRAD
No, sir, I guess not. I’m sorry.

WILLIAM
People lie. Over there, lying is so 
much a part of the system, when you 
don’t lie, they wonder what’s 
wrong. From the bottom up or top 
down, doesn’t much matter. The body 
count. The score in war is called 
the kill ratio. They send you to 
take a hill, some fucking spot on a 
map that some jerkoff decided was a 
critical target. If you’re lucky 
you don’t get your ass blown off 
taking the hill, I mean, the enemy 
has the higher ground, they’re 
fortified, stationary, hell, 
they’ve been digging tunnels in 
that hillside for the last thousand 
years and now some fucking wank in 
the home office decides we gotta 
take the hill.

William downs his whiskey, pours two more.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Madness and mayhem. Bullets fly, 
bodies drop, radio chatters 
incessantly, and that’s when
Katz turns to me, ‘Sarge is dead, 
they want the numbers.’ I look 
down, cradling my best friend’s 
lifeless body, asking myself ‘why?’ 
And that’s where the lies begin. To 
fill the silence. That radio voice 
crackles again, ‘Sir, HQ wants the 
K.R.’ I say nothing, prompting Katz 
to explain, ‘You’re in charge now, 
Koz, they want the kill ratio.’ So 
I turn to Adams and ask ‘Adams, how 
many did you get?’ And Adams, he’s 
fighting back tears, he and Sarge 
were real close, there was one 
time, he stepped on a mine, one of 
those pressure plates, the kind you 
move a muscle and turn into stewed 
shit...

William hesitates.
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WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Anyway, Adams says ‘How the fuck 
should I know?’ And I ask, ‘Did you 
get that sonofabitch who came 
around the bend after the morters?’ 
And Adams mumbles, ‘You better 
fucking believe I did.’ But Katz 
protests, ‘There’s no body’ and 
lightening quick, Adams defends the 
kill, ‘Are you kidding me, don’t 
you fucking dare tell me he’s not 
dead, I killed that fucker.’ Then 
Adams turns to the dead man, ‘I got 
that son of a bitch, Sarge.’

Brad plays with his highball.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Don’t you get it?

BRAD
I think so.

WILLIAM
See, Sarge is dead and there’s no 
way Sarge’s death could have no 
meaning, hell, the meaning of 
Sarge’s death is tied to this one 
gook.

BRAD
Not sure I follow.

WILLIAM
That’s when the lies begin. ‘We can 
call it a probable kill?’ Suggests 
Katz. See, Katz doesn’t want to 
call Adams a liar. Sarge’s death 
can’t have no meaning. The only 
meaning lies in this one statistic. 
One of the other guys call out a 
kill, but nobody saw that body 
either. Remember, I’m still 
cradling the bloody mess of my best 
friend, and Sarge has a smoking, 
football-sized hole in his chest, 
so what the fuck do I care about 
the integrity of meaningless 
numbers. When I call in to 
battalion, our side ends up with 
two dead and two wounded, and they 
want to know our kill ratio, all I 
have is one probable.
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BRAD
Bad ratio.

WILLIAM
Un-fucking-accptable ratio. Doesn’t 
look good.

BRAD
What did you do?

WILLIAM
Nothing. See, battalion knows he’s 
gonna get his ass chewed if we got 
twice as many dead and wounded as 
the enemy so he gets to thinking. 
He figures, this was a close 
quarter fire fight, who can say for 
sure the probable kill isn’t a 
likely kill. So he amends the 
numbers to include two enemy dead 
and two probable. Now we’re neck 
and neck with the enemy when the 
artillery commander calls in and 
asks, ‘How many’d we get?’

BRAD
Artillery?

WILLIAM
They bombed the shit outta that 
hill before infantry went in. Well, 
you don’t want to demoralize 
artillery, those boys work just as 
hard, but infantry really had the 
kills so you can’t take away from 
infantry-

BRAD
So artillery adds a kill?

WILLIAM
Now you get it.

BRAD
So they get credit.

WILLIAM
They add one kill and one probable.

BRAD
A probable too?
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WILLIAM
Makes sense, they’re dropping high-
yield, incendiary rounds, fire 
swampers, toasting miles of jungle, 
who’s to say the enemy doesn’t hide 
the bodies of their dead? You know, 
to fuck with our numbers.

BRAD
Makes sense.

WILLIAM
They thought so.

BRAD
Does everyone do it?

WILLIAM
Let’s say you pride yourself on 
being the good soldier, the truth 
teller, the honest commander 
unwilling to inflate statistics, 
you better believe the next guy’s 
inflating his. If you’re high 
command, it makes sense to promote 
the best soldiers. By the time the 
report reaches high command, the 
action was a massive success. 
Another brilliant order given by 
the brass. The liar inherits 
command, and the world.

BRAD
Lies.

WILLIAM
Why don’t the good people stand up 
and scream, Brad?

BRAD
Complacency?

WILLIAM
There’s nothing in it for them. If 
they want to survive, they know the 
score. They know how the world 
works. Lies are survival.

William studies Brad.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Do you understand what I’m telling 
you?
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BRAD
Yes sir. Sounds horrible. You can’t 
help, but be affected by a 
situation like that.

WILLIAM
Who wouldn’t? This is very 
important, in this business, there 
are friends and liars. If we’re 
going to be friends, I need the 
truth. You still want to be my 
friend?

BRAD
Very much, sir.

WILLIAM
So... when I ask this question, 
it’s the bedrock, the very 
foundation of our friendship. Did 
you bring it. Did you bring what I 
asked?

BRAD
I, um, she’s on her way now.

WILLIAM
On her way?

BRAD
Yeah, she’s coming. She’ll be here.

WILLIAM
Don’t lie to me.

BRAD
I’m not, I won’t. She will be here.

WILLIAM
Great. I’m glad we had this talk 
Brad, why don’t you get yourself 
another drink, enjoy the party. 
There are some very important 
people here, if we’re going to work 
together, if you’re going to 
represent me, you’ll be working 
with these folks. Go, mingle with 
your peers.

BRAD
Thank you, Mr. Koswolski.

WILLIAM
My friends call me ‘Bill’.
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BRAD
Am I your friend?

WILLIAM
We’re on our way, Brad.

BRAD
Thank you, Bill.

Brad exits.

INT. DOWNSTAIRS BATHROOM - NIGHT

Terrence is bent over the sink, cutting fresh lines of 
cocaine. 

KNOCK at the door.

TERRENCE
Um... Just a minute.

Terrence finishes a line.

CAROLINE (O.S.)
Terrence?

TERRENCE
Um, no- There’s no Terrence here.

CAROLINE (O.S.)
It’s me, Caroline, open up.

Terrence opens the door. Caroline enters.

TERRENCE
Oh, hey.

CAROLINE
Do you mind?

TERRENCE
By all means, mi casa is su casa.

Terrence gestures to the coke. Caroline steps past it and 
lifts her skirt to sit on the toilet.

TERRENCE (CONT’D)
Oh, I thought-

CAROLINE
You know you shouldn’t-
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TERRENCE
I know, my doctor, my wife, even my 
dealer-

CAROLINE
No, I mean, thinking. It’s not good 
for you Terrence. You’re not... 
Babe, you’re not a thinker.

TERRENCE
Oh, that.

KNOCK at the door.

TERRENCE (CONT’D)
Who is it?

CAROLINE
What the fuck?

JERRY (O.S.)
It’s Jerry.

TERRENCE 
(to Caroline)

It’s Jerry.

CAROLINE
I heard. I’m kind of pre-occupied 
here.

Terrence opens the door for JERRY, William’s attorney.

JERRY
Thanks, Terr.

TERRENCE
No problem, Jerr.

CAROLINE
What the fuck? Anyone else at the 
party need to watch me piss?

TERRENCE
I thought maybe- You know, since 
it’s Jerry-

JERRY
Cut the shit Caroline, we need to 
talk.

TERRENCE
You want a bump?

Jerry waves off the offer.                             
Terrence does another line.
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JERRY
I don’t touch that shit, and you 
shouldn’t either.

TERRENCE
You sound like my ex-wives.

CAROLINE
To what do we owe this pleasure, 
Jerry?

JERRY
Come on, Caroline, you know damn 
well what’s at stake here.

TERRENCE
Maybe I should let you two-

JERRY
Wait, he doesn’t know?

CAROLINE
He’s an agent.

JERRY
How can you not know what’s going 
on with your biggest client?

TERRENCE
What?

JERRY
You’re a real asshole, Terrence. 
It’s a wonder Bill keeps you 
around.

TERRENCE
We have a... special relationship.

CAROLINE
Besides, it’s nothing.

JERRY
Nothing? You stupid bitch, it’s 
everything.

CAROLINE
Fuck you, Jerry.

JERRY
Fuck you, Caroline.
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TERRENCE
Will someone tell me what the fuck 
we’re talking about.

Everyone takes a deep breath.

JERRY
Caroline?

CAROLINE
Be my guest.

JERRY
You do know the reason for this 
little soiree?

TERRENCE
The one hundred episodes?

JERRY
Give the man a cigar.

TERRENCE
So, what does that-

JERRY
You are a partner in the television 
department at a semi-prestigious 
Beverly Hills talent agency, aren’t 
you?

TERRENCE
Yeah, but-

JERRY
You do understand what it means to 
have one hundred episodes of a hit 
television series?

TERRENCE
Yeah, syndication. Money baby, 
money.

Caroline wipes, flushes.

CAROLINE
A shitload of money.

JERRY
The hit TV series can be sold and 
re-sold across the world, over and 
over, again and again.
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CAROLINE
Forever.

TERRENCE
There will never be another day 
‘Kos and Effect’ won’t be on 
television... somewhere.

JERRY
Spare me the agent-speak, I’m not 
your fucking client.

TERRENCE
Fuck you, Jerry.

JERRY
Fuck you, Terrence.

Both men move towards each other.                       
Caroline steps between them.

CAROLINE
Hey! Take a chill pill. Jerry, cut 
to the fucking chase.

JERRY
Your client fucked us.

TERRENCE
My what?

Caroline looks at herself in the mirror.

CAROLINE
That deal is done, Jerry.

JERRY
That deal isn’t done till we 
deliver. No delivery, no payment -- 
no payment, no commission. Do I 
have your fucking attention now, 
Terrence?

TERRENCE
I need that money. I can’t- The 
agency, they only made me partner 
cause I was about to... What do you 
mean my client fucked us?

JERRY
You really are clueless, aren’t 
you?
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TERRENCE
You know what, Jerry-

JERRY
You tell him.

CAROLINE
What do you know about William’s...

TERRENCE
His what?

CAROLINE
His...

TERRENCE
Spit it out, Caroline.

CAROLINE
Apparently, a young woman stepped 
forward.

The words hang.                                             
By their expression, everyone knows.

TERRENCE
Shit.

JERRY
Yeah, shit. We’re fucked.

TERRENCE
What exactly did she say?

CAROLINE
What?

JERRY
What does it matter what she said? 
If any part of her accusation is 
true-

CAROLINE
What do you mean, ‘what exactly?’

TERRENCE
I need to know exactly who she is, 
precisely what she said, when and 
to whom.

JERRY
What does it matter? The contract 
is fucked. The deal is dead.
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CAROLINE
Her attorney contacted the network 
on Friday, tomorrow morning she’s 
holding a press conference, she’s 
going to tell a horrible story, and 
she’ll tell that story on national 
television.

TERRENCE
Where is she now?

CAROLINE
What does that matter, Terrence?

TERRENCE
We have to get to her.

JERRY
You don’t understand. There are 
clauses, morality clauses. If even 
one peep of this gets to the press, 
the syndication deal is dead. We’re 
looking at a projected loss of 
millions, a billion maybe, who 
knows?

TERRENCE
Who else knows? I need everyone 
with access to this information. We 
need total containment.

CAROLINE
‘Total containment,’ Terrence, 
listen to yourself. We need to find 
out if it’s true. We need to talk 
to Bill.

JERRY
What does it matter if it’s true. 
You don’t seem to understand, the 
mere accusation will poison the 
syndication sale. Caroline, you’re 
the fucking network, owned by a 
corporate parent, you know what 
happens if this comes out?

CAROLINE
We need to confront Bill. We need 
to hear his side.

TERRENCE
Fuck that. We leave Bill out of 
this.
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CAROLINE
Leave him out?! He’s smack dab in 
the center of it. What are you 
talking about? You’re acting like 
this is a speeding ticket we’re 
trying to get him out of, this is a 
woman alleging sexual assault, 
Terrence.

The room goes still, she said it.

TERRENCE
Answer Jerry’s question.

CAROLINE
What?

TERRENCE
I want you to answer his question.

CAROLINE
Fuck you, Terrence.

TERRENCE
Fuck us all Caroline, answer the 
God damned question.

CAROLINE
What question?

JERRY
What happens at the network?

CAROLINE
If it’s true-

JERRY
If anything-

CAROLINE
An investigation.

JERRY
That’s not all.

CAROLINE
Suspension maybe.

TERRENCE
They’re going to suspend 
production?

CAROLINE
Only while they investigate.
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TERRENCE
And if they find anything?

CAROLINE
Will they find anything, Terrence?

TERRENCE
If they find anything, Caroline?

CAROLINE
Cancellation.

TERRENCE
Cancellation.

JERRY
You two are forgetting, the eight 
hundred pound gorilla sitting on 
your fucking chest, none of this 
matters if the syndication deal is 
dead.

CAROLINE
The deal doesn’t matter.

JERRY
The deal is all that matters!

CAROLINE
But the truth-

TERRENCE
Fuck the truth, Caroline, what are 
you, an investigative reporter, you 
a journalist, some crusader for the 
truth, fuck the God damned truth 
Caroline, you are a Network 
Executive, your fucking job, lest 
you forget, is to produce hit 
television shows. A job you were 
doing yesterday, but if this comes 
out, I can guaran-fucking-tee you 
will not be doing tomorrow.

Caroline is stunned.

JERRY
He’s right. The truth doesn’t 
matter. We have to talk to Bill, we 
have to contain this.

CAROLINE
But the party.
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JERRY
Fuck the party.

TERRENCE
Nobody can know about this, nobody. 
Do you hear me, Caroline?

JERRY
So, business as usual?

TERRENCE
Say it, Caroline, say you 
understand.

CAROLINE
I- understand.

TERRENCE
Business as usual. We’ll get Bill 
alone, we’ll talk to him alone.

CAROLINE
I-

TERRENCE
Get your fucking head in the game, 
Caroline, this is our career.

Terrence exits.

CAROLINE
Some party.

INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT

The party is raging.                                       
Brad is nervously checking his watch.

The doorbell CHIMES.

BRAD turns to see his beautiful fiance, JULIE, shaking off 
the rain.

BRAD
Where the hell have you been?

JULIE
What? I was- thank you for your 
concern. ‘How are you, Julie? Was 
there an accident, Julie? Are you 
alright, Julie?’
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BRAD
It’s just that-

Brad takes a breath. Julie hugs him.

BRAD (CONT’D)
I’m sorry, you’re right, I’m just 
so-

JULIE
Hey, it’s fine. I understand, 
totally.

BRAD
Tonight, it’s such a big night for 
me.

JULIE
Come here, are you all right? Have 
you had a chance to ask him?

BRAD
Some, fine, I mean, not really-

JULIE
Did you talk?

BRAD
I tried.

JULIE
And?

BRAD
And, nothing, Julie. He’s the 
biggest television star in the 
world. I’m promoted, what, two 
months ago?

JULIE
Three, and he’d be lucky to have 
you represent him. Baby, you’re the 
best, we both know it, once he sees 
the real you, he’ll know it too.

BRAD
You really think so?

JULIE
You know I do.

BRAD
You’re amazing, you know that.
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JULIE
That’s what the director said.

BRAD
Oh, yeah, I’m sorry, you had an 
audition, for a thing, right? How 
did that go?

JULIE
Really, really well.

BRAD
Great.

JULIE
The director is having call-backs 
at his house this weekend. He said 
he thinks I have star quality-

BRAD
At his house?

JULIE
Yeah, he said if we workshop the 
character a little-

BRAD
Julie, you can’t-

JULIE
Maybe explore the dynamics between 
the mother and my character-

BRAD
Julie, listen. It’s a scam.

JULIE
What?

BRAD
Come on Julie, ‘meet me at my 
house,’ ‘work on the character’ 
it’s code for- How can you not see 
he wants to fuck you?

JULIE
What? No, he said-

BRAD
Julie, don’t be daft. Of course he 
does. How many other actors are at 
this magical workshop?
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JULIE
Just us-

BRAD
Just you and the director.

JULIE
That doesn’t mean anything-

BRAD
You and the director. At his house. 
On the weekend?

JULIE
You don’t know that. You don’t know 
what his intentions are.

BRAD
(laughs)

No doubt, he’ll be a perfect 
gentleman. He’ll greet you at the 
door with a well-worn copy of the 
script. Dog-eared pages and 
highlighted passages. He’ll want to 
get to work right away. Then he’ll 
say, ‘Oh, I’m sorry, where are my 
manners, can I offer you something 
to drink?’ But you came to work so 
you’ll pass -- too late, he’s 
already behind the bar, whipping up 
something icy in a blender, then he 
sets down two glasses of frozen 
pink. ‘You have to try this, family 
recipe,’ or some such shit. Then 
comes the tour. Not to make his 
move mind you, but the tour is 
essential.

JULIE
Sounds like you know how it works.

BRAD
See, before the tour, that house, 
all it’s rooms, the space is 
amorphous in your mind, it’s a 
blob, a shape of dark unknown. You 
may wonder, but you can also worry. 
You don’t know what’s hiding in 
those rooms and you’ll have that 
question hanging over your ‘work 
session.’

JULIE
What’s wrong with you?

35.



BRAD
Plus, the tour gives him a chance 
to show off his art, to show off 
his paintings and pictures with 
famous people, maybe a President or 
a Senator, with the story to boot. 
By the time you get to the bedroom 
he’s-

JULIE
Really, Brad? Are you so fucking 
insecure? Really? An imaginary 
house tour from a hypothetical 
director gets you all hot and 
bothered? You think so little of 
me, you think I would jump into bed 
with the first jackass that comes 
along.

BRAD
No. I think that’s where the tour 
ends. Says it’s time to get to 
work. But now you know, Julie, now 
you know what that bed looks like. 
You know it’s safe. You know what 
the space of the house looks like. 
Your mind knows. Now you’re 
imagining yourself lying by that 
pool, drinking that pink frozen on 
a Sunday morning.

JULIE
You’re an asshole, Brad. Why can’t 
you support me? Why can’t you be 
happy when I win?

BRAD
Win what? A blowjob from a director 
looking to take advantage?

JULIE
This isn’t like you. You’re- Wait, 
are you drinking?

BRAD
What of it?

JULIE
Bradley Farah, I can’t believe you. 
You’re sober.

BRAD
Was.
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JULIE
You had nine months. What happened?

BRAD
Ambition. Maybe you should try it.

JULIE
I- Brad, we should go, you know how 
you get.

BRAD
How do I get, Julie?

The TING, TING, TING of a champagne glass.            
Terrence waves the guests to the front.

JULIE
Drunk.

TERRENCE
Ladies and gentleman. If I could 
have your attention.

BRAD
Don’t embarrass me.

Party noise does, the room is silent.

TERRENCE
I think we know why we’re here.

JERRY
Free booze!

LAUGHTER.

TERRENCE
Mr. Koswolski’s attorney, ladies 
and gentleman.

JERRY
If you kill a kid on your way home, 
you weren’t drinking here.

LAUGHTER.

TERRENCE
The year was nineteen-seventy-four.

GROANS from the crowd.

TERRENCE (CONT’D)
Come on, if not here, where can I 
tell this story?
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BRAD
Just about everywhere in Hollywood.

More LAUGHTER.

TERRENCE
It was nineteen-seventy-four. I was 
sitting at the Ha Ha Club in San 
Francisco. The comic I’d flown up 
to see was a total bust so I was 
nursing a drink at the bar-

JERRY
Or two.

CAROLINE
Or three.

LAUGHTER.

TERRENCE
And in walked this tall, gangly 
black kid. I thought, this guy must 
be the bouncer, right? Then a 
miracle happened, he took the 
stage.

BRAD
(to Julie)

I’ve heard this story a million 
times.

JULIE
Shh.

TERRENCE
And on that stage, on that cool 
September night, in foggy San 
Francisco, California. History was 
made.

(emotional)
I knew, then and there, I was a 
witness to true talent. What does 
an agent know, anyway? They say we 
eat our young, they say we don’t 
actually do anything... maybe 
they’re right. That night, I felt a 
calling, I- you all know I’m not a 
religious man, I’m a bad Jew, I 
admit it, but that night I heard 
the voice of God, not a shout, more 
like a whisper... ‘PSST. Hey pal, 
your ship’s come in.’

(milking it)
(MORE)
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‘It won’t be easy. It won’t be 
quick. But if you hold on tight, 
this may turn out to be the ride of 
a lifetime.’

(he stows the emotion)
‘Black people don’t belong on prime-
time television,’ they said, ‘And 
they certainly won’t be the star of 
a series.’ And that was the nice 
producer. But I dug in, I fought 
because I believed. As an agent, 
all you have is that belief, no 
matter how many times they tell you 
you’re crazy.

William enters in the back, clears his throat.

TERRENCE (CONT’D)
There’s a special time in every 
television agent’s life, a time 
they dream about when they’re stuck 
in the mail room, a secret fantasy 
when they’re paying their dues on 
some jerk partner’s desk. That 
magical moment is called 
syndication.

Polite laughter.

TERRENCE (CONT’D)
We’re here because one man had the 
talent and the vision to lead this 
show all the way to the promised 
land, to hit that magic number.

Everyone raises their glasses.

ENTIRE PARTY
One hundred.

TERRENCE
One hundred. Without any further 
adieu, I’d like to bring up the man 
of the hour, our fearless leader, 
our raison detre, the man who took 
us to the mountaintop-

WILLIAM
Jesus Christ, Terrence, I’m not 
running for President.

LAUGHTER.

TERRENCE (CONT'D)
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TERRENCE
America’s favorite Dad, the 
producer and star of ‘Kos and 
Effect,’ William J. Koswolski.

APPLAUSE.                                             
Williams moves to the front of the room.                     
A cart rolls out, sparklers on a cake, shaped in the number 
100.

ENTIRE PARTY
Speech! Speech!

WILLIAM
Thank you. This is- There are so 
many people responsible for my 
success... Unfortunately, none of 
them could be here tonight.

LAUGHTER.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
As I look out over the faces of 
this party, a sea of white faces, I 
wonder, have any of you ever been 
to the home of another nigger?

Uncomfortable CHUCKLES.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
I mean it. Have any of you white 
people ever been to another 
nigger’s house?

COUGH.                                                   
Guests look to Terrence.                                

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
(raises his hand)

It’s a simple question, show of 
hands, who knows another nigger?

Long silence.

His words hang in the air.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
There! That feeling. That awkward, 
terrible, realization, the one 
you’re feeling right now, that’s 
why I created ‘Kos and Effect.’ 
See, America is a great place but 
they got the corner on hatin’ 
folks. 

(MORE)
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We do it better here than any place 
on earth. We manufacture that hate, 
hell, I heard it was an industry 
down south a few years back.

A lone CHUCKLE.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
It’s okay to laugh. I laugh too. We 
been down so long, all we can do is 
laugh. But I knew, I knew America 
would laugh, if we only let them. I 
knew if I could show America that 
black people are doctors, black 
people are lawyers, black people 
are fathers and mothers and 
brothers and sisters, if I could 
show all those people in America, 
ready to hate what they don’t 
understand, what they can’t see, if 
I invite those folks into a black 
home, every week... maybe... just 
maybe they’ll see: One. Less.
Nigger.

William pauses. He makes eye contact with a select few.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
And I can’t do that work without 
the people in this room. You people 
make it happen. Tonight is for you. 
I’m not going to toast to producing 
one hundred episodes of the most 
ground-breaking show in television 
history... but I will toast the 
first one hundred.

ENTIRE PARTY
The first one hundred.

Guests CLINK glasses and drink.                            
The music resumes.

INT. LIVING ROOM - LATER

Brad and Julie are being charmed by Terrence.

William moves to the bar to fix himself another drink. He 
Eavesdrops on the conversation.

TERRENCE
No, they don’t bring you right in.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
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JULIE
Of course not.

TERRENCE
They make you wait in this little 
room.

JULIE
To build anticipation, no doubt.

BRAD
Never thought of that.

JULIE
Makes sense, right? Even if he’s 
ready, even if he’s sitting behind 
that big desk, twiddling his 
thumbs, he wants to give you the 
full experience-

TERRENCE
Anyway, eventually they say the 
magic words.

JULIE
‘The President will see you now?’

TERRENCE
How’d you know?

JULIE
The full experience.

TERRENCE
So they usher us into the Oval, 
that’s what they call it, ‘The 
Oval.’ And they announce us,
‘Mr. Terrence Weinstein and Mr. 
William Koswolski.’ The President 
is behind his desk, finishing a 
call, he hangs up the phone-

JULIE
Like he was really on a call-

BRAD
I know, right?

JULIE
What a ham.

TERRENCE
Do you wanna hear the story or not?
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JULIE
Yes, please continue. I may need to 
take notes, this guy might still 
get his Oscar.

TERRENCE
So he stands up and crosses the 
room with his hand out, saying 
‘Like you need to introduce the 
most famous man in the world.’

BRAD
You?

TERRENCE
What? No, Bill.

JULIE
Then what?

William joins the conversation.

TERRENCE
Then- 

(to William)
You tell it Bill.

WILLIAM
No, you’ve practiced this 
monologue, by all means, continue.

TERRENCE
So he shakes Bill’s hand and says 
‘I want to thank you for everything 
you’ve done for the American 
Negro.’

JULIE
He did not.

TERRENCE
I swear to God.

JULIE
(to William)

What did you say?

William points to Terrence, while still hawking Julie.
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TERRENCE
Bill says, ‘How so, Mr. President?’ 
And the President says, ‘Bill, with 
this war on drugs and the crack 
epidemic, crime at an all time 
high, a lot of these black kids 
don’t have a father to look up to. 
You do this country a real service 
to give them an image of the 
responsible black father.’

JULIE
That seems... disrespectful.

BRAD
Julie!

JULIE
No, I mean, it’s kind of back 
handed, don’t you think?

BRAD
I don’t know, I think the President 
is trying to say-

WILLIAM
Don’t speak for the President, he 
said what he said. Tell them what 
happened next.

TERRENCE
The next part... well, it cracks me 
up... The President says, ‘Who 
knows, maybe some kid watching, 
some little black boy watching your 
show will grow up to be a future 
Senator, a future Congressman, 
maybe even a future Vice-President 
of these United States.’

JULIE
Wow.

TERRENCE
Yeah.

JULIE
Does he know we already have black 
representatives?
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TERRENCE
Wait, that’s not all. Bill leans 
forward, looks the President right 
in the eye and says, ‘Why not the 
future President?’

Brad and Julie’s jaws drop.

JULIE
What did the President say to that?

TERRENCE
Without missing a beat he says, 
‘Whoa Bill, take it easy, let’s not 
get carried away.’

LAUGHTER.

William steps forward.

WILLIAM
I don’t believe we’ve met.

BRAD
Bill, this is my fiance, Julie.

Terrence reacts to Brad’s familiarity. He checks his watch.

JULIE
Mr. Koswolski, you have a lovely 
home.

William doesn’t let go of her hand.

WILLIAM
Call me ‘Bill’. All my friends call 
me ‘Bill’.

TERRENCE
Um, Bill, Caroline and Jerry were 
hoping to get a few minutes with 
you.

WILLIAM
In a sec. ‘Julie.’ Such a pretty 
name.

JULIE
My mother was a big fan of The 
Sound of Music.

WILLIAM
Julie Andrews.
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JULIE
Yep. I like to say I’ve been 
prepping for a showbiz career since 
birth. My mother said the doctor 
knocked on her stomach and said, 
‘Five minutes to curtain.’

TERRENCE
They said it was urgent-

Williams drops her hand, but never removed his eyes.

WILLIAM
I’m busy.

TERRENCE
Yeah but they-

Williams turns his attention to Terrence.

WILLIAM
Terrence- I sign the front of the 
check, not the back. Don’t forget 
it.

Terrence takes in his words.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Run along, I’m meeting people.

TERRENCE
Yes, well, you know attorneys, 
they’re always reminding you they 
bill by the hour. Nice to see you, 
Julie. Brad.

Terrence exits.

WILLIAM
I’m sorry, where were we?

JULIE
I was about to congratulate you on 
the milestone. One hundred 
episodes.

BRAD
Yeah, I was telling Julie-

WILLIAM
Thank you, Julie. I’d like to say 
it was easy, but I’d be lying.
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JULIE
It’s- It’s important work.

WILLIAM
You know, that’s exactly how I 
feel.

JULIE
What you do... every week... the 
President may be an asshole, but 
he’s right about one thing.

WILLIAM
What’s that?

JULIE
You do give people hope.

WILLIAM
It’s just a show, Julie.

JULIE
No, I mean, it’s so much more, it’s 
a nuclear family.

WILLIAM
Come on-

JULIE
Are you kidding? You know the 
divorce rate is over fifty percent? 
You show people marriage is work. 
Family is work. But it can work. 
You give them the good with the 
bad.

WILLIAM
We try to do some good.

JULIE
Without a doubt.

William folds his hands together, bows slightly in gratitude.

WILLIAM
Brad here tells me you’re a model.

JULIE
Model, actress, whatever.

WILLIAM
Is that what you think?
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JULIE
Pardon?

WILLIAM
(icy)

You think it’s all the same? You 
think I’m some fucking puppet on a 
string?

JULIE
What?

WILLIAM
You think they tell me where to 
stand, they put the fucking words 
in my mouth like a trained circus 
animal?

JULIE
I- I didn’t-

BRAD
I think what Julie was trying to 
say-

WILLIAM
Don’t speak for her, Brad, Julie’s 
a big girl.

JULIE
I- Um- I never meant any 
disrespect, I-

William smiles.

WILLIAM
And that’s why they call it acting.

Brad and Julie politely laugh.

BRAD
See? See what I’m saying Julie? 
He’s a star, I’m telling you.

WILLIAM
You figure that out all on your own 
Brad or you got a team of monkey’s 
helping you?

BRAD
Well, yeah, I mean obviously you’re 
already a star but I’m talking 
about a movie star-
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WILLIAM
There something wrong with 
television?

BRAD
Not at all, it’s a great place to 
start-

Terrence enters.

TERRENCE
Um. Bill, I’m sorry to interrupt, 
it’s-

WILLIAM
What!?

TERRENCE
It’s Caroline, she’s catching the 
red-eye back to New York... there’s 
a matter we need to discuss before-

WILLIAM
Okay, damn, I’m coming.

Terrence exits.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
To be continued. Julie, it was a 
true pleasure, I do hope we’ll 
speak more.

JULIE
Wild horses couldn’t keep me away.

WILLIAM
We’ll see, I got a few in the 
stable out back.

BRAD
Would you like me to join you, sir?

WILLIAM
Did I ask you to join me?

BRAD
Well, no-

WILLIAM
Then, no. This fiance of yours, 
he’s aggressive.
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JULIE
Just think about all that passion 
applied to your career, Bill.

WILLIAM
Passion is good. Now if you’ll 
excuse me, I got some white people 
waiting for me.

William exits.

INT. THE STUDY - NIGHT

The doors slide open. Terrence enters, William follows.  
Caroline is pacing.                                      
Jerry sits calmly on the couch, arms stretched wide.

WILLIAM
What’s so God damned important?

Terrence, Caroline, and Jerry exchange glances.              
No one speaks.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Uh-oh. Who died?

JERRY
What makes you say that?

WILLIAM
I thought this was a party.

JERRY
Oh, that. Yeah, congratulations, 
Bill-

WILLIAM
You didn’t pull me into this little 
ambush to congratulate me, what the 
hell’s going on? Caroline?

CAROLINE
I’m sorry, Bill, something-

WILLIAM
What is it?

CAROLINE
Something’s come up.

WILLIAM
So? Handle it.
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TERRENCE
That’s just the problem Bill-

WILLIAM
Last I checked, I’m the fucking 
star of the show, which means I’m 
responsible for producing the show, 
which means I’m pretty fucking pre-
occupied, you know, doing my 
fucking job, making the show.

TERRENCE
Bill, I- We-

WILLIAM
Which is why I have people like 
you, to, you know, do the other 
fucking shit. The shit I can’t do 
because I’m busy making a hit 
fucking television series. Are we 
confused about our roles here?

CAROLINE
Bill, there’s a woman-

WILLIAM
Good for you, Caroline, I always 
suspected, but never-

CAROLINE
She’s stepped forward. She’s going 
to the press. She has a story, Bill-

WILLIAM
I don’t care if she’s William 
fucking Faulkner, back from the 
dead to write a sequel to The Great 
Gatsby, what does any of this have 
to do with me?

TERRENCE
Fitzgerald.

WILLIAM
What?

CAROLINE
Who cares?

TERRENCE
F. Scott Fitzgerald wrote Gatsby, 
Faulkner wrote-

JERRY
I think what Caroline is trying to 
say is that her accusation 
implicates you.
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WILLIAM
Implicates me how?

CAROLINE
Fully.

WILLIAM
Why are we talking in code, what 
the fuck are we talking about?

CAROLINE
She says you raped her, Bill.

The room goes SILENT.

JERRY
Look, we don’t know exactly what 
this is until she files charges 
with the state prosecutor’s office.

WILLIAM
What? How did-

CAROLINE
Her attorney contacted the network 
on Friday-

WILLIAM
And I’m just now hearing about it?

TERRENCE
I just found out myself, Bill.

WILLIAM
That’s supposed to make me feel 
better?

JERRY
Bill, look, we don’t know anything 
yet. This isn’t the first time some 
young actress with dollar signs in 
her eyes sees an opportunity to 
extort someone rich and successful. 
Happens all the time.

WILLIAM
How much does she want?

JERRY
Well, that part is complicated.

WILLIAM
Complicated how?
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CAROLINE
She’s not asking for money, she’s 
going to the press.

WILLIAM
When?

CAROLINE
Tomorrow. New York City. Her 
attorney is holding a press 
conference for the networks.

WILLIAM
The television networks?

TERRENCE
(joking)

You know another?

Nobody laughs.

WILLIAM
Shit.

CAROLINE
Is it true, Bill?

JERRY
Don’t answer that. Listen to me 
Bill, don’t you ever answer that 
question, you hear me. No matter 
who does the asking or what they 
threaten you with. Never, ever, 
under any circumstances, answer 
that question.

CAROLINE
Jerry, we need to know the truth. 
We need to fight this head on-

TERRENCE
Fight this? Are you crazy, we need 
to make this go away.

CAROLINE
And how do you propose to do that? 
You wanna have this poor girl 
killed?

TERRENCE
If needs be-

CAROLINE
What the fuck, Terrence-
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JERRY
Calm down, everybody, calm down. We 
have a bigger issue at hand.

WILLIAM
The deal.

JERRY
Yeah. As I’m sure you’re aware, the 
syndication deal for the first one 
hundred episodes is sitting on my 
desk, signed, sealed and delivered.

TERRENCE
So we’re in the clear.

JERRY
No. There are morality clauses-

CAROLINE
Delivery is a whole package.

TERRENCE
If the deal is signed, they have to 
pay. We can make em pay-

CAROLINE
Not without delivery.

JERRY
Nobody would touch this show, a 
show about America’s favorite dad, 
if-

WILLIAM
If he was a rapist.

SILENCE.

JERRY
Yeah, something like that.

SILENCE.

TERRENCE
I need a drink. Anybody else need a 
drink? Bill?

WILLIAM
No.

TERRENCE
Caroline.
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CAROLINE
Yeah.

TERRENCE
Jerr?

JERRY
No, thank you.

CAROLINE
The network has made a sizeable 
investment in this program, in you 
Bill, not to mention the human cost-

JERRY
Human cost.

CAROLINE
There are people’s lives in the 
balance here, Jerry. If we’re going 
to fight this thing-

JERRY
Fight what? This bitch shouts 
‘fire’ in a crowded theater, 
there’s no fighting anything.

CAROLINE
Yeah but-

WILLIAM
Stop.

CAROLINE
-the only way to clear Bill’s name 
is to get everything in the open.

WILLIAM
Stop it. Shut up, for one second, 
just... shut the fuck up, would 
you?

SILENCE.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Let me think.

Terrence passes out drinks.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Okay, here’s what we’re going to 
do. 

(MORE)
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Caroline, you’re going to make some 
calls, back channel shit, find out 
which networks know about this 
press conference. Get anything you 
can about the girl and her story. 
Everything. Jerry, you got some Jew 
attorney connections in New York, I 
know you do. Find out who this 
ambulance chaser is and I mean 
everything. I want to know where he 
gets his coke, which service he 
uses for his whores, and if the 
motherfucker goes to church, get a 
list of sins from his Priest. I 
mean everything, Jerry. I want to 
know where the bodies are buried, 
how deep, and who dug the hole. 
Understand?

JERRY
I’m on it.

TERRENCE
What do you want me to do?

WILLIAM
Nothing. Do what you do best, 
Terrence. Nothing.

CAROLINE
I still don’t see how this-

WILLIAM
That’s not your fucking job 
Caroline, to see. You a visionary 
now? You got a crystal ball, you 
gonna tell my fortune? No, we need 
info, we can’t run a war room 
without intel. Get to work people, 
get on the phone, get me 
information. If we’re going to make 
it through this, we’re going to 
have to move fast. Everyone clear?

CAROLINE
Yeah.

JERRY
Yep.

WILLIAM
Good. Time to earn those millions, 
get to work.

Caroline and Jerry exit.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)

56.



TERRENCE
Bill- I’m sorry.

SILENCE.

TERRENCE (CONT’D)
Did you mean it?

William  EXPLODES.                                          
He sweeps off glass, CRASHING to the floor.              
KICKS and SMASHES the glass cabinet.

WILLIAM
How could this- I thought we took 
care of this sort of thing.

TERRENCE
I’m sorry.

WILLIAM
You stupid fuck. I thought you were 
careful.

TERRENCE
I’m sorry.

WILLIAM
Stop saying that.

William takes DEEP BREATHS.

Calms.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Did I mean what?

TERRENCE
Never mind.

WILLIAM
No, did I mean what?

TERRENCE
It’s not important.

WILLIAM
God damn it, Terry, you’re my best 
friend, did I mean what?

TERRENCE
Well, it’s just, when you said I 
was good for nothing...
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WILLIAM
What do you think?

TERRENCE
I-

WILLIAM
Of course not, we, you and I, we’re 
in this together, remember?

TERRENCE
Yeah.

WILLIAM
We started this together, we’re 
partners, you and I are stuck with 
each other, you know that.

TERRENCE
Yeah, Bill. I know it.

WILLIAM
You’re my guy, Terrence.

TERRENCE
Thank you, Bill, it makes me feel 
better to hear you say that. Is 
there anything I can get you?

WILLIAM
No, I just want to be left alone.

TERRENCE
You got it.

Terrence moves to exit.

WILLIAM
Oh, Terrence, there is one thing.

TERRENCE
Anything.

WILLIAM
Send in the girl.

TERRENCE
Um- You really think that’s a good 
idea, you know, with everything 
going on right now?

William shoots a look.
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TERRENCE (CONT’D)
Yeah, I’m sorry, Bill, right away.

WILLIAM
Thank you, Terrence.

TERRENCE
You know I would do anything...

WILLIAM
I know.

Terrence exits.

INT. THE STUDY - LATER

The doors slide open, Julie enters.                    
William, on his hands and knees, sweeps broken glass into a 
rubbish bin.

JULIE
Mr. Koswolski?

WILLIAM
Come in.

JULIE
It’s Julie.

WILLIAM
I know, and please call me Bill.

JULIE
Okay. 

(sees the broken glass)
What happened here?

WILLIAM
You know- You think you’re doing 
something nice, opening up your 
home, your life to people you care 
about, but it makes you... 
vulnerable... And then something 
like this happens.

JULIE
I’m so sorry.

Julie kneels to assist.

JULIE (CONT’D)
Let me help you.

59.



WILLIAM
Thank you.

JULIE
Did you see who did it?

WILLIAM
People are animals, Julie, don’t 
ever forget it.

JULIE
Was it, I mean, did the cabinet-

WILLIAM
My grandmother’s. The only thing 
she left us, when she...

JULIE
People can be so cruel sometimes.

William sweeps up the last bit.                            
They both stand.

WILLIAM
I’m curious Julie.

JULIE
About what?

WILLIAM
You.

JULIE
You don’t think- I haven’t been in 
this room-

WILLIAM
Oh, not the cabinet, I know that 
wasn’t you.

JULIE
What then?

WILLIAM
No, I’m curious about your 
dedication.

JULIE
To Brad? He’s the best, he’s the 
first person to really get me. You 
know, to understand who I really 
am.
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WILLIAM
No, Brad is great. I mean your 
dedication to the craft.

JULIE
Acting? Are you kidding? It’s my 
life, I know I couldn’t live 
without it.

WILLIAM
Words, Julie. Words are the 
lifeblood of the actor. They can 
inspire, enrage, motivate, 
titillate, and excite. But talk, 
well, talk is cheap.

JULIE
No, I assure you, I am in. I mean, 
at the audition today-

WILLIAM
Oh, you had an audition today?

JULIE
Yeah, that’s why I was running late-

WILLIAM
How did it go?

JULIE
Good, really good.

WILLIAM
Did you get it?

JULIE
I think so.

WILLIAM
You think?

JULIE
Well, the director wants to work on 
the character a bit.

WILLIAM
What does Brad think about all 
this?

JULIE
My acting?

WILLIAM
Your life.
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JULIE
He’s- You know, he’s supportive-

WILLIAM
But-

JULIE
But, you know, he’s, he works at 
the biggest agency in Hollywood, so-

WILLIAM
So he doesn’t approve-

JULIE
Sometimes... sometimes it’s hard 
for Brad to get the little wins.

WILLIAM
How so?

JULIE
Well, he’s so focused on the whale, 
so determined to bring in the big 
one, sometimes he forgets, you need 
the little fish to survive.

WILLIAM
Nice. 

JULIE
What?

WILLIAM
No, I’m sorry, I- I noticed the 
Ahab reference-

JULIE
His white whale-

WILLIAM
Me?

JULIE
Pretty much.

WILLIAM
(laughs)

Julie, I’ve been called many things 
in my life, but I can assure you, 
nobody, and I mean nobody, has ever 
called me the white whale.

JULIE
Sometimes it’s all he talks about-
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WILLIAM
What about Julie?

JULIE
Yeah, what about Julie?

WILLIAM
Why won’t Brad help Julie?

JULIE
He does. I mean, in his own way, 
when he can. It’s tough. He’s only 
a Jr. Agent-

She freezes.

JULIE (CONT’D)
Oops. I shouldn’t have said that.

WILLIAM
Why not?

JULIE
He’d kill me if he knew-

WILLIAM
Shh. It’s our little secret.

JULIE
Really?

WILLIAM
Besides, it’s true. Brad may be 
ambitious, but he’s got a lot to 
learn about this business. The kid 
has star quality. He could be one 
of the greats. He’s got the eye for 
talent but...

JULIE
But what?

WILLIAM
That boy has some demons.

JULIE
Tell me about it.

WILLIAM
Some dark force, pulling at his 
soul. Trust me, it takes one to 
know one. The only thing in Brad’s 
way is Brad.
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JULIE
That’s what I keep telling him.

WILLIAM
Julie. As fascinating as it is to 
drone on endlessly about your 
fiance, I’m really much more 
interested in you.

JULIE
What about me?

WILLIAM
Who is Julie?

JULIE
Oh, my, I- I’m just your average 
small town girl-

WILLIAM
With dreams of stardom.

JULIE
Cliche, huh?

WILLIAM
Only if you let it be.

William crosses to the bar.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Drink?

JULIE
No, thank you, I don’t drink.

WILLIAM
Good for you. I respect that. Takes 
courage.

JULIE
Yeah, Brad and I made a pact-

WILLIAM
There you go again.

JULIE
Shoot, yeah, you know what? It’s 
weird, but now that you point it 
out, I do kind of obsess-

WILLIAM
It’s not healthy.
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JULIE
Yeah, I’m starting to see that.

WILLIAM
And I’m betting it’s a one way 
street.

William hands her a drink.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Soda water.

JULIE
Thanks. You could say that. I mean, 
he’s got his work and it’s- I don’t 
know, all consuming. I try to be 
supportive, but-

WILLIAM
You know what a swear jar is?

JULIE
Are you kidding, my mother made us 
put in a dime ever time-

WILLIAM
Well, this is the ‘Brad Jar.’

William sets a fish bowl on the piano.                       
He sits to play.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Every time you mention his name, 
you have to put a buck in the jar.

JULIE
A buck?

WILLIAM
Inflation.

JULIE
Shit.

WILLIAM
Good thing it’s not a swear jar.

JULIE
Fuck yeah it is.

Williams plays something on the piano.

WILLIAM
Back to Julie’s dedication.
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JULIE
Please.

WILLIAM
Can we get serious?

JULIE
By all means.

WILLIAM
Who else is looking out for Julie?

JULIE
Like, an acting coach?

WILLIAM
No, like someone with real power. 
Someone who knows the business. 
Someone with balls. Not afraid to 
stick his neck out and do whatever 
it takes to open doors for Julie.

JULIE
Wow. Nobody. I mean, when you put 
it like that, I mean, nobody.

WILLIAM
Why not?

JULIE
I- uh, I don’t know.

WILLIAM
Think about it.

JULIE

Maybe I haven’t met the right 
people.

WILLIAM
Bullshit.

JULIE
What?

WILLIAM
You meet them every day. There’s a 
dozen people out there tonight who 
could do that for you.

JULIE
Yeah, but tonight is for Br-
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William points to the fish bowl.

WILLIAM
Ah, ah, ah. Got a buck?

JULIE
No, you’re right.

WILLIAM
What’s missing?

JULIE
Missing?

WILLIAM
Yeah, Julie has the talent... Wait, 
I presume you’re not some hack-
bimbo looking for a rich husband?

JULIE
Mr. Koswolski, I have the goods.

WILLIAM
Bill.

JULIE
Bill.

WILLIAM
I figured. Talent knows talent, you 
know?

JULIE
Yeah.

WILLIAM
So Julie has the talent, she has 
the access, she has the ambition, 
what’s she missing?

JULIE
I uh-

WILLIAM
Come on, Julie. All she has to do 
is-

JULIE
Ask?

WILLIAM
Ask.
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JULIE
Ask for help.

WILLIAM
A novel concept, isn’t it.

JULIE
Yeah.

WILLIAM
What’s the worst that can happen?

JULIE
They could say no.

WILLIAM
They could say no. Then you’d be no 
worse off than you were before and 
I’d argue that rejection makes you 
stronger.

JULIE
You think?

WILLIAM
You ever been rejected?

JULIE
All the time, I mean, I am an 
actress.

WILLIAM
And what happens to poor Julie when 
someone hurts her?

JULIE
She gets stronger.

WILLIAM
To her resolve?

JULIE
It strengthens.

WILLIAM
To her dedication?

JULIE
It only grows.

WILLIAM
Why?
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JULIE
Because I want this.

WILLIAM
Say it again.

JULIE
I want this.

WILLIAM
How bad?

JULIE
I want this like I’ve never wanted 
anything in my life.

WILLIAM
And what are you willing to do to 
get it?

JULIE
Whatever it takes.

WILLIAM
Which, in this case is...

JULIE
To ask?

WILLIAM
Do you want my help Julie?

Julie pauses.                                               
She holds her dress in a dainty, deep royal bow.

JULIE
M’lord, will you assist a damsel in 
distress?

William stands, places his hand gently under her chin, and 
tilts her face upward until their eyes meet.

WILLIAM
That wasn’t so hard, now was it?

(affecting voice)
Now rise, my loyal subject, go 
forth, share the news of our pact 
far and wide. Well, at least tell 
that fiance of yours-

JULIE
Ah, ah, ah. Pay up.
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William fishes in his pocket, pulls out a wad of bills, and 
throws a dollar in the bowl.

TERRENCE (O.S.)
Bill, you in there?

KNOCK on the door.

WILLIAM
Only an agent knocks afterward.

JULIE
Whadaya gonna do?

WILLIAM
Can’t live with em-

JULIE
Can’t shoot em.

Another KNOCK.

TERRENCE (O.S.)
It’s Terrence. Caroline and Jerry-

WILLIAM
All right, come in.

Terrence enters.

TERRENCE
Sorry to disturb. They’re ready for 
you. 

(to Julie)
Hey, Julie.

WILLIAM
Okay, give me a minute.

Terrence exits.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Julie, as always, it was a 
pleasure.

JULIE
The pleasure was mine, Sir William.

WILLIAM
We’re not finished, this isn’t 
over.
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JULIE
Of course not, are you kidding, 
we’re just getting started.

WILLIAM
Good. Run along. Send in ‘you know 
who’ when you see him. I think I 
have some good news for him, but 
not if it’s gonna cost me another 
dollar.

JULIE
I think we can make an exception.

Julie exits.

INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT

The party has died down.                                    
The music is low.                                         
Brad sits alone. Nurses a bottle.

Julie enters.

JULIE
There you are.

BRAD
Here I am.

Julie kneels at Brad’s feet.

JULIE
You’ll never guess what just-

BRAD
Where the fuck. Have you been.

JULIE
I was talking-

BRAD
Do I need to put you on a leash?

JULIE
Excuse me?

She stands.

BRAD
You little social-climbing whore.
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JULIE
Brad, don’t.

BRAD
Who were you blowing this time?

JULIE
This time?

BRAD
I should have known. Lie down with 
a dog, right?

JULIE
Brad, you’re drunk.

BRAD
Only, this bitch has fleas.

JULIE
I won’t talk to you when you’re 
like this-

Julie starts to leave.                                     
Brad stands, GRABS HER ARM.

BRAD
You’ll answer my fucking question.

JULIE
That hurts.

BRAD
Answer the question.

JULIE
Bill. I was talking to Bill.

Brad RELEASES her.

BRAD
You were? You did?

JULIE
Yes.

BRAD
What did he say, did my name come 
up?

JULIE
More than once.
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BRAD
Why didn’t you say so?

JULIE
I tried when you went all-

BRAD
What did he say?

JULIE
Well, he’s very impressed with your 
passion.

BRAD
Is that all? What else?

JULIE
He’s going to help me.

BRAD
You?

JULIE
Yeah, isn’t it wonderful. Finally, 
after so many-

BRAD
That’s fucking great, how the fuck 
does that help me?

JULIE
Brad, helping me is helping you, 
we’re a team, remember?

BRAD
Team Julie.

JULIE
What? No, Brad, this business is 
about relationships and-

BRAD
What the fuck do you know about 
this business.

JULIE
I know you have a lot to learn.

BRAD
Fuck you, Julie.
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JULIE
No, fuck you Brad. I mean, this is 
seriously, like, the one person, 
willing to reach out, willing to 
risk themselves to help me, to open 
doors for me-

BRAD
My relationships. My doors. Don’t 
forget who brought you to the party 
Julie. Maybe that was my mistake, 
maybe I’m the Asshole here for 
thinking this wasn’t going to be 
entirely about you and your wanna-
be, nonexistent acting career.

JULIE
Don’t.

BRAD
I mean, look around, Julie, I have 
a job. I bring home a check. You 
want to start a life with me, you 
want to start a marriage? Let’s 
start with the truth.

JULIE
You’re drunk, you know how you get 
when-

BRAD
Yeah, truthful. Acting is supposed 
to be about the truth, isn’t it? 
You want the truth, Julie, you 
haven’t made it because you’re 
never going to make it. That dream, 
the one you tell your dolls, when 
you comb their hair at the tea 
party, ‘One day I’m going to 
Hollywood to make it big’ -- it’s a 
fucking lie.

JULIE
You’re such an asshole.

BRAD
You’re the asshole, Julie. You want 
to have a family? You want to marry 
me? Fine, but don’t make me the 
cuckold of Hollywood, don’t make me 
the joke, the subject of the 
whisper campaign. You can be the 
agent’s wife, but don’t be the 
town’s whore.
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SILENCE.

JULIE
I can’t believe- I don’t believe 
that’s what you really think. I 
think you’re drunk and-

Brad hoists the bottle.

BRAD
This? You think this is the cause 
of- the truth? No, Julie, this is 
the serum. The only way to face 
reality. You know what else? I miss 
it. I miss the fucking truth, 
Julie. It’s been absent from my 
life for entirely too long.

JULIE
You-

BRAD
I, what?

JULIE
You’re-

BRAD
I’m what Jules?

JULIE
So cruel.

Julie turns away, crying.

BRAD
I’m... sorry Julie. I’m sorry for 
the truth, I’m sorry for the lies, 
I’m just sorry.

Julie turns back, EXPLODES.

JULIE
You want to know what he said? He 
said ‘you were going to be a star.’ 
He said ‘only one thing can keep 
that kid from having it all, and 
that thing is you, Brad.’ He said 
he wants to see you. He said he has 
good news for you. I hope you get 
everything you want. I hope you 
live long enough to see all your 
dreams come true. At least one of 
us should.
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She runs out the room.

BRAD
Julie, wait.

INT. THE STUDY - NIGHT

Terrence enters, Caroline and Terry right behind.             
William tends to the fireplace, ignores the three.

Terrence KNOCKS on the side table.

TERRENCE
Knock, knock. This a good time, 
Bill?

WILLIAM
Enter, my fearless knights of the 
round table.

TERRENCE
It is we, the returning knights-

WILLIAM
Terrence.

TERRENCE
Sorry.

SILENCE.

WILLIAM
So? What did we discover with our 
contacts and relationships?

TERRENCE
Well, I-

WILLIAM

Caroline?

CAROLINE
Yeah, okay, so I made some calls 
and it turns out they have the 
awareness of the big three, but 
nobody’s made a broadcast 
commitment yet.

WILLIAM
That’s good.
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CAROLINE
Yeah, my guess is they’ll start 
dribbling out more info all day, 
kind of teasing the bombshell. I 
mean sexual assault accusation 
against ‘America’s dad,’ that’s a 
big story.

WILLIAM
Okay. What else?

CAROLINE
We know the girl hasn’t filed 
charges. She’s also not interested 
in money, word is, she’s doing this 
on principle.

William SCOFFS.

WILLIAM
Principle. We can’t work with that.

CAROLINE
Um, yeah, well, anyway, she’s not 
looking for a payout, she says she 
wants justice.

JERRY
Justice?

TERRENCE
Who doesn’t?

William turns his attention to Jerry.

WILLIAM
Jerry.

JERRY
Okay, her attorney is a scumbag.

WILLIAM
Big surprise there.

JERRY
No, this guy is like, king of 
scumbags. He’s into Lenny Gavin for 
two-fifty.

WILLIAM
Excellent.
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JERRY
He’s got a place in the Hollywood 
Hills-

TERRENCE
Where abouts? I live off the bird 
streets.

WILLIAM
What else?

TERRENCE
House and both the Mercedes and the 
BMW are leased. He boasts an 
impressive art collection, but 
friends say, when they visit, 
sometimes the art isn’t there, 
sometimes it is.

WILLIAM
Restoration?

TERRENCE
Get this. He rents his art.

WILLIAM
That’s good. What else?

TERRENCE
I don’t get it.

WILLIAM
Terrence, please.

JERRY
If he rents his house, rents his 
cars, even rents his art, he’s 
trying to impress people. He’s 
obviously living a life he can’t 
afford-

WILLIAM
He based in New York?

JERRY
Kind of. Stays with this girl when 
he’s there, Jane Clapton.

WILLIAM
What do we have on her?

JERRY
Still working it.
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WILLIAM
Okay, that’s good work Jerry, 
anything else?

JERRY
His firm recently placed him on 
paid leave. Wanna know why?

WILLIAM
Please.

JERRY
Seems Counselor Scumbag likes the 
nose candy.

WILLIAM
Great. So we got a cokehead poser, 
into the bookies for a couple 
hundred grand and the ambulance 
chaser thinks he’s hooked the big 
fish.

JERRY
This guy’s looking for a payday.

CAROLINE
I already said she doesn’t care 
about money-

JERRY
His client may want justice, but 
this scumbag wants cash.

CAROLINE
But-

JERRY
What the client wants and what the 
attorney does are two different 
things, Caroline.

(to William)
No offense, Bill.

WILLIAM
None taken Jerry, that’s good work.

JERRY
What’s next?

CAROLINE
Hold on. Can we, I mean, you guys 
sound like the CIA over here. How 
did you get all that information? 

(MORE)
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I- I don’t know how comfortable I 
am with this conversation.

JERRY
This conversation is attorney 
client protected.

CAROLINE
Not for me. I’m not your client. 
I’m not protected. I don’t know if 
I should be privy to this meeting.

JERRY
You think you’re exempt?

CAROLINE
Well, I’m certainly not implicated.

JERRY
Wake up, Caroline, we got a ticking 
time bomb under the table. Everyone 
knows it’s set to go off and when 
it does, this thing will take the 
entire building, the block, the 
city, this thing goes, it goes 
nuclear.

CAROLINE
I- still don’t- I think we should 
really look at all our options here-

WILLIAM
What if everyone knows?

CAROLINE
What?

WILLIAM
I said, ‘What if everyone knows?’

CAROLINE
I don’t- Who knows what? I didn’t 
know anything til Friday when this 
girl’s attorney-

WILLIAM
Jerry.

JERRY
Caroline, have you ever been on a 
set?

CAROLINE
What?

CAROLINE (CONT'D)
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JERRY
It’s a simple question, have you 
ever been to the taping of a 
television show?

CAROLINE
That’s preposterous. You know I 
have.

JERRY
How many people are employed by a 
Network sitcom?

CAROLINE
I don’t-

JERRY
Humor me. How many?

CAROLINE
Depends, I dunno, maybe a dozen 
writers-

JERRY
Ballpark.

CAROLINE
Maybe a hundred, all in.

JERRY
Okay, one hundred people.

CAROLINE
Where are you going with this?

JERRY
One hundred people, working 
together, every day, for ten hours 
straight.

CAROLINE
Yeah, so?

JERRY
Eating meals together, sharing 
breaks together, all day, every 
day.

CAROLINE
I don’t see-
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JERRY
Caroline, these people spend more 
time with each other than they do 
with their families.

CAROLINE
Your point?

JERRY
Secrets.

CAROLINE
What about them?

JERRY
I’ve known many television sets in 
my time and you know, keeping 
secrets is next to impossible. It’s 
a rumor mill. If the grip and the 
make up girl are fucking, everyone 
knows. If the star does coke, his 
dealer delivers it to the set, 
everyone knows. If the producer 
likes underage girls, everyone 
gossips. It’s a pressure cooker, 
too small to keep secrets.

CAROLINE
How does any of this apply to-

JERRY
Everyone knows. There’s no way the 
producers, or their underlings 
wouldn’t have seen women coming and 
going. One hundred sets of eyes. 
One hundred witnesses.

CAROLINE
Yeah, but the network had no idea, 
I assure you-

JERRY
Maybe. Maybe the person charged 
with managing a billion dollar 
investment for a publicly traded 
American Corporation had no prior 
knowledge, no whiff of foul play, 
no idea that the show she was 
charged with overseeing, created an 
atmosphere conducive to ongoing 
sexual impropriety. Maybe.

CAROLINE
Are you threatening me?

82.



JERRY
No. A coked-out, ambulance chasing, 
gambling addict, degenerate is 
threatening you. I’m protecting 
you.

CAROLINE
Protecting me?

JERRY
Trying to.

CAROLINE
Feels more like you’re fucking me.

JERRY
Have you spoken to legal?

CAROLINE
What? No, you know I came to you 
with this.

JERRY
So you don’t know about the 
letters?

CAROLINE
What letters?

SILENCE.

CAROLINE (CONT’D)
My God, there are others.

JERRY
If there were, and I’m not saying 
there are, but if there were, their 
legal teams most certainly would 
have contacted the business affairs 
department at the network. There 
would be a judiciary responsibility 
to keep that correspondence on 
file.

CAROLINE
Are you saying- Is there a paper 
trail?

JERRY
Prior knowledge.

CAROLINE
A cover up.
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JERRY
Sure looks that way. Looks like a 
greedy corporation, willing to 
sweep the most horrid allegations 
under the rug in the name of 
profit.

CAROLINE
I had no idea, Jerry, you know I-

JERRY
Oh, I know that Caroline, but if 
you’re a network looking for a fall 
guy...

CAROLINE
My God.

JERRY
‘We are deeply saddened that a 
member of our team-’

WILLIAM
A trusted member.

JERRY
‘We are terribly saddened that a 
deeply trusted member of our team 
was involved in an ongoing 
conspiracy to hide and obfuscate 
these heinous acts.’

SILENCE.

WILLIAM
Caroline, for better or worse, 
we’re in this together.

CAROLINE
I- don’t- I can’t- I need to talk 
to my attorney.

JERRY
Good. Call him right away. He’s 
going to tell you the same thing. 
There is no fairness in the court 
of public opinion, lady justice has 
a cruel sister.

TERRENCE
Caroline, I know how this must feel-
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CAROLINE
You have no idea how this feels, 
Terrence.

TERRENCE
Well, I-

CAROLINE
Shut the fuck up.

WILLIAM
Jerry, what’s next?

JERRY
Next we get a hold of Lenny, let 
him know where this scumbag hides 
out. We’ll need to buy his debt.

WILLIAM
Done.

JERRY
Send a couple of his guys over to 
collect. Let them pick him up for 
an all-night party. Impress upon 
him the importance of paying his 
debts.

WILLIAM
Good.

JERRY
He’ll turn up for a meeting with 
his client on an all night coke 
bender.

TERRENCE
Looking for money.

WILLIAM
Should make for interesting 
meeting.

JERRY
Getting to his girlfriend isn’t a 
bad idea either.

WILLIAM
Okay, how?

JERRY
Don’t you worry about that. ‘Need 
to know.’ You don’t need to know 
shit. 

(MORE)
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You need to draw a hot bath, poor a 
cold drink, get a good night’s 
sleep. Try to relax. This will all 
be over before you wake up in the 
morning.

TERRENCE
I’ll be in my office if you need 
me, Jerry.

JERRY
Thanks, Terrence, I think we have 
it under control, but it’s good to 
know you’re there.

WILLIAM
Caroline? You gonna be all right.

CAROLINE
I- It’s just, I didn’t think-

WILLIAM
Caroline, this is the life we’ve 
chosen. This is who we are. Nobody 
wants to know how the sausage is 
made, they just want to fry it up 
for breakfast.

CAROLINE
Sausage.

WILLIAM
Think about the big picture, 
Caroline. Fuck your job, your life, 
your career, think about the 
people.

CAROLINE
The people?

WILLIAM
The millions of people who tune in 
every week. All over the world. The 
people who get something from the 
work we do. Their lives, Caroline, 
their lives, and the good your show 
does for their poor, miserable 
lives.

CAROLINE
My show?

JERRY (CONT'D)
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WILLIAM
Yes, Caroline. You take the good 
with the bad. This is your baby. 
You bought this show, it’s your 
show, Caroline.

CAROLINE
My show.

WILLIAM
Get some rest, I tell you what, I 
have a friend at the Four Seasons, 
let me get you one of those big, 
‘Heavenly’ beds.

CAROLINE
No. I mean, no, thank you, I’m 
going to try and make that red-eye 
back to New York. I’ve- Los Angeles 
and I don’t mix, I need to sleep in 
my own bed.

WILLIAM
You made it.

CAROLINE
Yeah.

JERRY
Come on, Caroline, I’ll give you a 
ride to the airport.

WILLIAM
Good work everybody. If I was the 
President, I’d make sure you were 
all decorated. You did some good 
here tonight.

TERRENCE
Thanks, Bill.

CAROLINE
Some good work.

JERRY
Caroline, let’s go.

Caroline and Jerry exit.

TERRENCE
Looks like we did it.
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WILLIAM
You fucking chicken counter. Wait 
to make sure and next time, Jesus, 
Terrence, next time, be more 
careful.

TERRENCE
I’m sorry, Bill.

WILLIAM
I know you are, I forgive you.

TERRENCE
Thank you.

WILLIAM
There’s one more thing I need you 
to do.

TERRENCE
Anything.

KNOCK KNOCK.

BRAD (O.S.)
Um, Mr. Koswolski? I- Bill?

TERRENCE
That fucking pisher.

WILLIAM
What’s a matter, Terrence? You feel 
the heat?

TERRENCE
Not that kid, Bill, anyone but him.

WILLIAM
It’s fine. You’re my guy, Terrence. 
You know that.

TERRENCE
Yeah.

WILLIAM
Gimme a minute with him.

TERRENCE
Okay.

WILLIAM
(to Brad)

Come in, Brad.
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Brad enters.

BRAD
You- wanted to see me, Sir?

(acknowledging Terrence)
Terrance.

TERRENCE
I’ll be waiting out front.

WILLIAM
Thanks, Terrence. Yes, come in 
Brad.

Terrence exits.

BRAD
I’m sorry about earlier, Bill.

WILLIAM
Don’t be sorry, Brad. You wanted to 
ask me something, what was it.

BRAD
Well, I was, I mean, you’re really 
talented and...

WILLIAM
Yes.

BRAD
These fucking guys are sleeping on 
you. I could do so much better-

WILLIAM
Do you want to join the team, Brad?

BRAD
Hell yes, sir.

WILLIAM
Remember what we talked about. 
Truth and lies?

BRAD
Yes, sir.

WILLIAM
You think you can live by the 
rules?

BRAD
I know I can, sir.
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WILLIAM
You sure.

BRAD
Positive.

WILLIAM
Absolute?

BRAD
Without a doubt.

WILLIAM
Great. You said it three times. Now 
you’re fucking committed. A blood 
pact. You understand what happens 
if you break that pact?

BRAD
I think so.

WILLIAM
If you’re unclear, ask Terrence, 
he’ll fill you in.

BRAD
Thank you, sir, you won’t regret 
it.

WILLIAM
I better not, now get out of here.

BRAD
Thank you, sir.

WILLIAM
And Brad, you probably shouldn’t be 
driving. I don’t want my star agent 
to wrap his car around a telephone 
pole before his first day.

BRAD
Yes, sir. Julie-

WILLIAM
No, Terrence will drive you home. 
I’ll call a limo for Julie, 
besides, I think you two need some 
time to cool off.

BRAD
Yeah, you’re probably right.
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WILLIAM
She’s a good one, Brad, you hold on 
to that girl.

BRAD
Yes, sir. Thank you again.

Brad shakes William’s hand, genuflecting, he instinctively 
kisses the ring.

BRAD (CONT’D)
I- I don’t know why I did that.

WILLIAM
It’s okay.

BRAD
I’m sorry.

WILLIAM
You don’t have to apologize. We are 
men of appetite, Brad. We’re not 
like other men, right?

BRAD
Right.

WILLIAM
Get going, I’ll see you in your 
office tomorrow.

BRAD
Yes, sir.

Brad exits.

INT. MASTER BATHROOM - NIGHT

Julie is crying softly, alone.                          

KNOCK KNOCK.

WILLIAM (O.S.)
Julie?

JULIE
Bill?

WILLIAM (O.S.)
You Okay?

Julie wipes away tears.
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JULIE
I’m sorry, do you need to use- one 
second.

WILLIAM (O.S.)
Can I come in?

JULIE
Sure.

William enters.

WILLIAM
Oh, no, hey, are you all right?

JULIE
It’s Brad. He’s-

WILLIAM
I know, I saw him. He’s in pretty 
bad shape.

JULIE
I just want to be happy, you know?

WILLIAM
I’m having Terrence drive him home 
now, he’ll sleep it off.

JULIE
Thank you, Bill.

WILLIAM
What about Julie?

JULIE
She’ll survive. What doesn’t kill 
us, right?

Reaching into the medicine cabinet.

WILLIAM
I tell you what, my doctor 
prescribes these for when I need to 
relax.

He shakes two small blue pills into her palm.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
You look like you could use them 
more than me.
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JULIE
Thank you, Bill. You barely know 
me, but you’ve been so kind-

WILLIAM
Aw, come on, you’re gonna give me a 
complex.

JULIE
No, I mean it.

WILLIAM
Why don’t you put on some music. 
Lie down on the couch, relax. Can 
you do that for me?

JULIE
Sure.

WILLIAM
I’ll be right out.

Julie movies to the door.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
Oh, and Julie, you owe a buck, to 
the jar.

JULIE
I’m good for it.

WILLIAM
I know you are.

Julie exits.

EXT. FRONT PORCH - NIGHT

Terrence smokes a cigarette, under the stoop, while he waits 
out the rain.                                                     
Brad exits the house, joins Terrence.

BRAD
Hey, Terrence.

TERRENCE
Bill asked me to run you home.

BRAD
You sure it’s no problem?

TERRENCE
Whatever Bill wants...
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BRAD
Hey, I’m sorry about before. What I 
said.

TERRENCE
Forget it. Water under the bridge. 
Welcome aboard.

BRAD
You know?

TERRENCE
Who do you think approved it?

BRAD
You two really are close, aren’t 
you?

TERRENCE
You’ll never know.

BRAD
Hey, that was some crazy shit he 
faced in Nam, right?

TERRENCE
What are you talking about?

BRAD
Vietnam, you know, with his unit. 
The body count.

TERRENCE
(laughs)

Bill never went to Nam. He was in 
the reserves. Spent eighteen months 
in San Diego as a physical therapy 
nurse.

BRAD
But I thought-

TERRENCE
He’s an actor, Brad. They lie for a 
living.

BRAD
But...

Brad turns to go back inside the house.

BRAD (CONT’D)
Julie.
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Terrence grabs his arm.

TERRENCE
Brad. It’s too late for Julie.

Brad stops.

TERRENCE (CONT’D)
It’s too late for us all.

BRAD
What am I gong to do?

TERRENCE
You could marry her. That’s what I 
did.

BRAD
I’m not a bad guy, Terrence.

TERRENCE
I know you’re not, kid. You just 
got a lot to learn about this 
business. Come on, rain’s letting 
up, let’s get the hell out of here.

Terrence and Brad exit.

INT. MASTER BATHROOM - NIGHT

William, stands wrapped in a robe, flossing his teeth in the 
bathroom mirror.                                           
The Mentor stands in the shadows.

WILLIAM
(looking over)

Can you believe this shit?

THE MENTOR
Heavy lies the crown.

WILLIAM
Right?

THE MENTOR
That was real smooth.

WILLIAM
Someone has to.

THE MENTOR
Cool, like, Superfly cool.
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WILLIAM
If you can keep your head when all 
about you are losing theirs and 
blaming it on you, if you can trust 
yourself when all men doubt you-

THE MENTOR
That’s why you’re the H.N.I.C.

WILLIAM
You know it.

THE MENTOR
I’m real proud of you.

WILLIAM
Thank you. Means a lot coming from 
you.

THE MENTOR
Wouldn’t say it if it weren’t true.

WILLIAM
You’re the only one.

THE MENTOR
To have faith?

WILLIAM
Yeah.

The soft sound of Buffalo Springfield’s ‘For What It’s Worth’ 
plays from the other room.

THE MENTOR
Oh shit, did you tell her to play 
that?

WILLIAM
No, I said, ‘put on some music’, I 
didn’t know what she’d pick.

THE MENTOR
That line of bullshit you put on 
the kid.

WILLIAM
‘No place for a black man in the 
white man’s army, son.’

THE MENTOR
Classic.
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WILLIAM
That’s why they call it acting.

THE MENTOR
God damn, son, don’t hurt ‘em. And 
that shit about this song-

WILLIAM
He don’t know.

THE MENTOR
The meaning?

WILLIAM
Yeah.

THE MENTOR
Bunch of kids wanted to party.

WILLIAM
Sunset strip.

THE MENTOR
The Whiskey-A-Go-Go. But the man 
wouldn’t let them play their music. 
Protesting to play loud music at 
night, God damn, that is some white 
shit.

WILLIAM
You know if that were black 
folks...

THE MENTOR
Shit, Negro, they’d shoot first-

WILLIAM
Ask questions never.

THE MENTOR
You know it.

(laughs)
You know it.

WILLIAM
Fucking white people.

SILENCE.

WILLIAM (CONT’D)
I never thanked you.

THE MENTOR
For what?
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WILLIAM
All of it. For believing.

THE MENTOR
Don’t mention it. You deserve 
everything you have coming to you.

WILLIAM
Well, as much as I love these 
little chats. I have a young lady 
waiting for me.

William exits the room, closes the door behind him.                                 
The empty room echoes with the sounds of Buffalo Springfield 
off screen.

BUFFALO SPRINGFIELD
Paranoia strikes deep
Into your life it will creep
It starts when you're always afraid
Step out of line, the men come and 
take you away

We better stop
Hey, what's that sound?
Everybody look - what's going down?

We better stop
Hey, what's that sound?
Everybody look - what's going down?

We better stop
Now, what's that sound?
Everybody look - what's going down?

We better stop
Children, what's that sound?
Everybody look - what's going down?

CUT TO BLACK:
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